SCIENCE WRITERS IN NEW YORK

BOARD MEETING MINUTES

From January 10, 2005

Next SWINY board meeting: 
February 23, 2005 


6:15 P.M.


New York Public library 


9 Murray Street

Please RSVP if you’re coming
 

Meeting 1/10/05 Attendance: Cathy Yarbrough, Beth Schachter, Patrick Berzinski, Jim Stallard, Vida Foubister, Marion Glick, Karen deSeve, Tom Furlong, Fenella Saunders, Alan Brown, Christopher Mims, Elizabeth Barden Ackerman

6:30 P.M.

First order of business: Minutes from last meeting approved, with two corrections.

Treasurer’s Report

Beth said we had done quite well for our first year, finishing out slightly ahead. We raised enough money to pay for several ambitious events that came off well. Hopefully next year, we’ll improve our ending balance. Karen asked about our money-raising events, such as the socials. Beth said that yes, we’re still doing those, and Fenella pointed out that the raffle had also raised us a fair amount of money. Beth gave a brief overview of our account structure: Jim manages the checking account at Chase, and it’s currently not feasible to make ourselves a non-profit. Marion explained that when DCSWA became a non-profit, they had a law student do it for free. Otherwise the legal costs are considerable, for not much benefit. Alan asked if NASW was a non-profit, to which Marion replied yes, but since we’re just an affiliate, we can’t benefit from NASW’s status. 

Holiday Party

Beth said she felt, and all agreed, that it had been a delightful event. The party at the Cornell Club, with AMWA, attracted about 70 people, most of whom we think were not AMWA members, but SWINY and other group members. We were particularly lucky to draw such a crowd the first night of Hanukkah. All agreed that the party with AMWA, and the Cornell Club location, are both elegant and convenient. We will continue to participate.  

Upcoming Events

Live Heart Surgery 

Karen said that though the event started as one for SWINY, it has blossomed into a press event designed for all science writers. The good thing is that now, it’s free! The surgery itself will be about two hours long, and star cardiologists such as Craig Smith will speak. It will run from 1:30 to 3:30pm, and the people in the operating room will be able to see the audience, as well as vice versa.

There will be a bus from midtown. Attendees should RSVP, and invitations also went out to AMJ, and other groups. Marion asked whether the Liberty Science Center will acknowledge SWINY, but Karen said that since SWINY is no longer a co-sponsor, and the idea actually came from William Tanzey, at the Center, probably not—though she will try to make a plug for us on the bus! Alan said he’d be willing to write a short pamphlet to be handed out on the bus. Marion agreed that a page describing our website, and some of our past and future activities might be good. 

Jim asked whether the event will be videotaped, and Karen said it would be. The Liberty Science Center is working on a companion website, but the hospital doesn’t allow video of surgeries to be made public. 

Everyone thanked Karen for putting together such a top-notch event. 

Socials

Fenella announced that the next one is scheduled for February 8th, the first Tuesday of the month, as usual. Tom mentioned that that might be Fat Tuesday, in which case Fenella said we could switch it to Wednesday (the bar might not want a big party on an otherwise potentially lucrative night). 

*Note: Fenella did end up changing the social to Wednesday night, which was successful. 

A discussion ensued over whether we should continue to do the socials with Mediabistro.com. Fenella and others agreed that it does change the feel of our event to require RSVPs and nametags, but that we also got lots of different people than we might otherwise—more like 50 instead of 30. Alan suggested that we also open it up to AMWA, ASJA and other groups. Fenella agreed that that would be easy. Beth suggested the Association of Health Care Journalists would also be nice to invite. Fenella welcomed people to send her the names and contact info for groups that she should invite. 

Winery Tour

Alan started the discussion, as it was his brainchild event. Alan asked whether people were still interested in the idea, to which the response was an enthusiastic YES! Alan said that the man he’s spoken with at Unionville would arrange a blending for us, so that we get to blend our own wine! We will need cars and vans—perhaps charter a bus. Elizabeth said she would look into a bus, since she has done it before for other events. If we were to get a bus, we might be able to do more than one winery in a day. Cathy asked whether we could eat at them, but Alan said that though they tend to have catering space, they don’t necessarily have cafeterias (though the olive oil is really good!). So we could do two wineries and eat in between. Beth wondered if we would draw as many people for two wineries, with an all-day trip, as we would for one, which might make a half-day. Vida agreed that it gets complicated when groups change locations—some people can’t make both. Cathy mentioned that if that’s a concern, perhaps we could drop people off after lunch at the train station? Fenella asked whether any second winery could involve lunch more than tasting, and we could have someone talk to us about the science of winemaking. Alan will look into all this further, to see what’s possible within a reasonable amount of time. Vida asked whether the wineries would charge for the talks, but Alan said they are happy to do it gratis – as long as we buy wine! Alan said that late May would be a good time to do it, when plants are blooming. He will come back to us with more info. 

Potential Events

Clinical Testing for Children

Beth said that we should table discussion of this possible event, since Laura Newman, whose idea it was, wasn’t in attendance. But she continued that we do need to sketch out a timeframe. Cathy suggested that April might give Laura enough time to put it together, and we don’t have anything planned for then. So we all agreed that April would suffice. 

Environmental Meeting

Our fearless co-leader Beth introduced the discussion of whether to organize a meeting about alternative energy, which was sparked by the solar energy organization BASIC approaching SWINY about such an event. While we probably don’t want to focus solely on BASIC, an event that brought them together with other alternative energy groups could be useful to the SWINY constituency. Christopher said he had gone to conferences on biodiesels and alternative energies. Beth suggested that Vida, Christopher and Patrick work together on the idea, with an eye to bringing it to SWINY for June. 

Alley Pond

Fenella asked when we are going to Alley Pond, and whether March would be too cold. Beth said she thought it would be okay, though Fenella then pointed out that there would be more birds in June, and they might be mating. 

March event?

So then the discussion turned to March. What can we do that month? Alan suggested a fundraising event, perhaps a scientific murder mystery! There are kits one can buy, and we have some decent writers in the group. Elizabeth has actually edited mysteries, so she could help. We thought it might be hard to put it together in time for March, though. 

Cathy asked about the new NY Times science editors, and whether we could arrange an event to talk to them about the future direction of the coverage. Beth and Fenella both thought that would be terrific. Beth thought maybe we could get other media people, such as Newsday. Cathy mentioned that Tech Review is undergoing another facelift, flipping back to popular readers rather than pure technophiles. 

Fenella asked about ScienCentral. Cathy said she’d find out whether that could happen for March. Beth said she had stopped putting pressure on Julia, since she’s just too busy. 

Cathy mentioned that Ira Flatow from NPR will moderate a panel on Communicating Science to the Public, and that he’s a zealot about ways to reach the public with science. Perhaps we could get him to speak. Alan wondered if we could combine him with the New York Times people—an idea that was met with much approval! Karen suggested if we do it that way, we invite the NYU SERP program. Beth agreed and added the Columbia environmental reporting program. Cathy thought that in that case, we could raise the admission price by $5, since we’d get lots of interest. Alan urged that we invite the Public Relations Society of America, of which there is a Medical group (as Fenella pointed out). 

We will see what we can turn up as a March event, and keep other ideas on the burner for later in the year. 

More potential events

Alan suggested getting a lawyer to speak to us about how to teach science to a jury, which was a welcome idea. Fenella thought trade journals might have a columnist who’d be interested, and Beth thought patent lawyers might also be interested. To be discussed further at future meetings. 

Website

Christopher Mims will be taking over the website from Patrick. Everyone cheered Patrick for his wonderful work. Beth mentioned that we’ve started the SWINY-OINK listserve, which seems to be successful so far. We get lots of press releases to distribute, and job announcements, and that’s a good way to get the word out there without cluttering up people’s inboxes unduly. Fenella suggested we have a logo contest for SWINY, definitely involving a pig. Beth asked Fenella to write the announcement. Fenella averred that it was Norman Bauman’s idea originally, but that she’d be happy to write the announcement. Cathy suggested we could name the pig, too! Fenella thought we could do it at the socials—invite people to donate and name the pig.

Co-presidents

Beth and Cathy reminded everyone that their one-year term will be up in June. They will help make the transition to whomever our new president(s) will be, a happy one. They urged people interested to consider co-presidency, since it helps take the responsibility off of one person, to be able to share it. 

Next meeting

Cathy will send around emails about specific dates for the next meeting, but it will be after AAAS, probably later in February. 

Meeting adjourned at 8:30 P.M. 

